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Portugal gender change law boosts transgender rights, 
protects infants 

 
NewsMax (13.04.2018) - https://nws.mx/2JUlqe9 - Portugal, a new gender change law 
approved Friday means transgender people in the country will no longer need to be 
diagnosed as mentally ill to legally change their gender and unnessary surgery on 
intersex infants is banned. 
 
Several European nations require transgender people to undergo medical procedures 
such as surgery and sterilization, be diagnosed with a mental disorder, and get divorced 
if married to have their desired gender legally recognized by government. 
 
The law makes Portugal only the sixth European nation to allow a change of gender 
without medical or state intervention, according to ILGA-Europe, a network of lesbian, 
gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex (LGBTI) groups. 
 
It follows Malta, Norway, Denmark, Ireland and Belgium. 
 
People who are transgender do not identify with the gender they were born as, while 
intersex people have ambiguous genitalia that are not considered typically male or 
female. 
 
“When trans people are trusted to take decisions for themselves, it signals respect (and) 
procedures are simplified,” said Transgender Europe’s senior policy officer Richard 
Kohler. 
 
“It enables anyone who needs legal gender recognition to quickly get through with this 
bureaucratic step and continue with their lives,” he told the Thomson Reuters 
Foundation. 
 
The law also means Portugal will become only the second nation in the world, after Malta, 
to ban medically unnecessary surgery on the genitals of intersex infants, activists said. 
 
About 1.7 percent of the world’s population, or 129 million people, is thought to be born 
intersex, the United Nations says. 
 
Doctors often perform surgery to “masculinize” or “feminize” the genitalia of intersex 
babies aged 2 or under in the belief it will make their lives easier and to ease parental 
distress. 
 
Yet it can cause life-long pain, sterilization, loss of sexual sensation and health 
complications, campaigners say. 
 
Rights groups such as Organisation Intersex International (OII) and StopIGM.org said 
Portugal’s new law was insufficient. 
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Parents could circumvent the legislation and have surgeries performed on their children 
by claiming they were confident of their gender identity, said Kitty Anderson, co-chair of 
OII. 
 
“The law . . . doesn’t explicitly prohibit intersex genital mutilation (IGM), nor criminalize 
or adequately sanction IGM, nor address obstacles to access to justice and redress for 
IGM survivors,” said Daniela Truffer, co-founder of StopIGM.org. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 


